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Other stories below: NCCBI teams with Bankers Association to present economic trends forum... Close political races means every vote will count... N.C. again judged to have nation's best business climate... DOT awards $89 million in highway contracts...Three reappointed to State Ports Authority...National conference on brownfields coming to Charlotte...

	
Top Story
Successful round of area meetings comes to a close

	The 2002 edition of NCCBI's area membership meetings came to a close Oct. 30 with a luncheon in Elizabeth City. The NCCBI staff, led by Chair Jim Hyler, thoroughly enjoyed traveling to 19 cities and meeting with literally hundreds of members. Total attendance at the 19 events was 1,726. See chart at right.

"I truly had a wonderful time getting to meet so many people across the state who have done so much for their communities and for the state through their support of NCCBI," Hyler said. A text of Hyler's area meeting speech is reprinted below.

Members said they liked the new format, in which shortened speeches left time at the end of the program for questions from the audience. At several meetings, the discussions brought out interesting points that the NCCBI staff is following up on.

Pictures taken at all the meetings are being published in the North Carolina magazine. Photos from Rocky Mount, Asheville, Boone and Salisbury are in the November issue. Photos from the Elon, Greenville, New Bern, Kinston, Fayetteville, Wilmington, Southern Pines, Hickory and Elizabeth City meetings will be in the December issue. 
	Location 
2000 
2001 
2002 
Triangle 
325 
332 
315 
R. Mount* (Wilson) 
58 
45 
69 
Kinston* (Goldsboro) 
36 
48 
40 
Greenville 
62 
60 
67 
Fayetteville 
68 
31 
48 
Wilmington 
75 
67 
75 
Charlotte 
68 
93 
147 
Salisbury 
45 
42 
83 
Gastonia 
40 
44 
n/a 
Asheville 
51 
61 
85 
Hickory 
85 
108 
135 

Elon 
204 
126 
178 
Winston-Salem 
111 
70 
64 
High Point 
51 
43 
51 
Greensboro 
85 
80 
73 
Asheboro 
44 
29 
n/a 
New Bern 
75 
60 
67 
Elizabeth City 
41 
53 
49 

Boone 
24 
26 
93 
S. Pines* (Pinehurst) 
51 
26 
42 
Concord 
55 
26 
n/a 
Statesville 
71 
50 
45 
TOTAL 
1,725 
1,520 
1,726 

* 2002 location, alternating with 2001 location.
n/a = no meeting held there this year. 



The Next Big Event

NCCBI teams with Bankers Association to gauge economic trends
NCCBI is partnering with the N.C. Bankers Association to provide members with key insights into how the state and national economies will fare during 2003. A wealth of data predicting trends in interest rates, credit availability and employment will be presented at the forum, which will be held on Monday, Jan. 6, at the Capital City Club in downtown Raleigh. Leaders of NCCBI and the Bankers Association will preside at the luncheon. Speakers will include John Silvia, chief economist at Wachovia Corp.; State Treasurer Richard Moore; and Dr. Harry M. Davis, economist at the Bankers Association. The state's newly-elected U.S. senator also has been invited to attend.

"In tough economic times, it's imperative for business leaders to have a clear grasp of financial trends so they can have confidence in planning for the near term and the long term," NCCBI President Phil Kirk and Bankers Association President Thad Woodard said in a joint statement. "We believe that the information conveyed during this forum can be a real service to our members," Woodard and Kirk added.

The cost of the event is just $35, which includes the luncheon and all conference materials. Limited seating will be available, so members are urged to reserve their spot as soon as possible by calling the Bankers Association at 919-781-7999 or toll free at 1-800-662-7044. Several NCCBI members have contributed funds to underwrite the cost of the event, including Progress Energy, Martin Marietta, U.S. Trust Co. of North Carolina, GlaxoSmithKline, Wachovia and GE Capital. NCCBI thanks those companies for their support.

Also mark your calendar for these other upcoming NCCBI events:

NOVEMBER
1st, Friday, 8:30-10:30 a.m., Environmental Concerns Subcommittees, NCCBI Boardroom
1st, Friday, 10:30.-1:00 p.m., Environmental Concerns Committee, NCCBI Boardroom
6th, Wednesday, 2-4 p.m., Education Committee, NCCBI Boardroom (Meeting Notice) (Response Form)
7th, Thursday, 2-4 p.m., Legal Issues and Workplace Policy Committee, NCCBI Boardroom (Response Form)
13th, Wednesday, 5:30-7:00 p.m., Asheville Membership Reception, Inn on Biltmore
14th, Thursday, 6 p.m., N.C. Business Hall of Fame Dinner, Hilton, 222 East Third St., Charlotte
19th, Tuesday, 5:15 - 7:15 p.m., Pinehurst Membership Reception, Carolina Hotel, Pinehurst
20th, Wednesday, 5:15 - 7:15 p.m., Raleigh Membership Reception, Gardens on Glenwood Condominiums, Raleigh
20th, Wednesday, 2- 4 p.m., Tax and Fiscal Policy Committee, NCCBI Boardroom (Response Form)

DECEMBER
3rd, Tuesday, Time TBA, Small Business Advisory Board meeting, Womble Carlyle law offices, Charlotte
10th, Tuesday, 12:00 p.m. - 2:00 p.m., NCCBI Executive Committee meeting, Grandover Resort and Conference Center, Greensboro
10th, Tuesday, 2:30 p.m, NCCBI full Board of Directors meeting, Grandover Resort and Conference Center, Greensboro
11th, Wednesday, 12 noon, High Point Community Profile event, High Point Country Club
13th, Friday, 10:30 a.m. - 1:00 p.m., Environmental Concerns Committee meeting, NCCBI Boardroom
13th, Friday, 10:00 a.m. - 2:30 p.m., Young Executives Forum meeting, TIAA-CREF, University Research Park, Charlotte
JANUARY 2003
16th, Thursday, 1:30 p.m. - 3:30 p.m., NCCBI Council of Associations, Capital Associated Industries 

MARCH 2003
18th, Tuesday, 6-7:30 p.m., Chair's Reception for Board Members, N.C. Museum of Art
19th, Wednesday, 11 a.m.-7 p.m., NCCBI's 61st Annual Meeting, Raleigh Convention and Conference Center
19th, Wednesday, 12:00 noon, Chair's Luncheon, Raleigh Convention and Conference Center
19th, Wednesday, 10:00 a.m., NCCBI Board of Directors meeting, Raleigh Convention and Conference Center
19th, Wednesday, 5:00 p.m., Annual Meeting Reception, Raleigh Convention and Conference Center


Membership News

Please welcome all these new members
Following are the new members who joined NCCBI over the past couple of months. Along with the name of the company, this list includes the name of the owner or principal of the new member. If you spot someone you know, please pick up the phone and give them a call to add your personal welcome. Access Medical Real Estate, Stephanie Wilson, Raleigh; Advantis Real Estate Services Co., Jim Bendel, Raleigh; American Safety Products, Warren Arrington, Raleigh; Barber Chevrolet Inc., James Barber, Madison; Office of Cherie Berry, the Hon. Cherie K. Berry, Newton; Biscuitville Inc., Burney Jennings, Burlington; Carolina Cookie Co., Gary Smith, Greensboro; Office of Robert Carpenter, the Hon. Robert C. Carpenter, Franklin; The Cato Corp., John Cato, Charlotte; Charlotte Convention and Visitors Bureau Inc., Melvin Tennant, Charlotte; Choate Construction, Chana Ferrell, Raleigh; Clearscapes, PA, Steven Schuster, Raleigh; William A. Current, DDS, PA, Dr. William A. Current, Gastonia; Office of J.A. Dalpiaz, J.A. Dalpiaz, Gastonia; Office of Walter W. Dickson, the Hon. Walter W. Dickson, Gastonia; Discovery Place, John Mackay, Charlotte; Eastern Band of Cherokee Indians, Leon D. Jones, Cherokee; Ferguson Supply & Box Manufacturing Co., Paige Burgess, Charlotte; First South Bank, Thomas Vann, Washington; First State Bankcorp Inc., James C. McGill, Burlington; Flow Companies Inc., Donald Flow, Winston-Salem; Flow Imports Inc. DBA Flow Lexus, Paul Hummel, Kernersville; Fountain Powerboats Inc., Reggie Fountain, Washington; Richard French & Associates, Rick French, Raleigh; General Electric Co., Trey Paris, Atlanta, Ga; GES – Groundwater & Environmental Services, Tom Raymond, Raleigh; Granite Development, LLC, Craig Hunter, Mount Airy; Grubb & Ellis/Thomas Linderman Inc., John Linderman, Raleigh; International Home Furnishings Market Authority, Judy Mendenhall, High Point; Ramey Kemp & Associates, Inc., Ramey F. Kemp Jr., Raleigh; the little bank, Stuart Lindley, Kinston; Louisiana-Pacific Corp., Jim Reavis, Roaring River; Macon Bank, Everett Stiles, Franklin; MCNC, David Rizzo, RTP; Nader & Associates, PC, Ann Nader, Cary; Nantahala Outdoor Center, Mark Singleton, Bryson City; N.C. State Foundation, Inc., Terry Wood, Raleigh; Gastonia; Clark Plexico Consulting Inc., Clark Plexico, Raleigh; Progressive Business Solutions, Tim Catlett, Raleigh; Rick’s Car Wash, Adam James, Aberdeen; Riverstone Business Park, Stephen McBrayer, Spindale; Scotland County Schools, Dr. Shirley Prince, Laurinburg; Sealy Inc., Jeffrey Claypool, Trinity; Sheraton Raleigh Capital, Suzanne Hinde, Raleigh; Bill Smith Ford, Bill Smith, Southern Pines; Wilbur Smith Associates, Dr. Larry Goode, Raleigh; Smithfield Foods Inc., Larry Johnson, Smithfield, VA; South Asheville Hotel/Hampton Inn Suites, John Winkenwerder, Fletcher; Southern Film Extruders Inc., John Barnes, High Point; Stephenson General Contractors, Durwood Stephenson, Smithfield; Summit Developers Inc., Clay Lindsay Jr., Salisbury; Donnell Thompson Construction Co., Donnell Thompson, Chapel Hill;  Tri Properties Inc., Greg Sanchez, Durham; Tyree’s Cars Inc., Larry Tree, Raleigh; Vandeventer Black, LLP, David Ferrell, Raleigh; Virtual Concepts, Inc., Steve Hicks, New Bern; and The Visiting International Faculty Program, Alan Young, Chapel Hill.



Politics

Close races means every vote counts 
Tuesday is Election Day, and NCCBI urges all its members to be sure to go vote and to encourage your employees to exercise their franchise. NCCBI does not endorse candidates but we do encourage you to be informed about the campaigns in your area and to support the pro-business candidates in both parties. You might let your employees leave work a little early so they can get to the polls before the afternoon rush. Another tactic to encourage your employees to go vote is to host a special luncheon or other activity for everyone sporting a "I Voted" sticker. Here are some headlines leading up to the elections:

Veteran political observers said control of the General Assembly likely will turn on the outcome of a dozen or so swing House and Senate races. Everyone agrees that the GOP will gain some seats in the Senate, the question is how many. Senate President Pro Tem Marc Basnight is predicting Democrats will retain 28 to 30 of the 35 seats they currently hold in the Senate. Senate Minority Leader Patrick Ballantine (R-New Hanover) believes Republicans will gain anywhere from seven seats to as many as 14. N.C. FREE is predicting 24 likely Democratic winners, 23 likely GOP winners and three races too close to call. In the House, N.C. FREE predicts 60 likely Democratic winners, 57 Republicans and three toss-up races. House Minority Leader Leo Daughtry (R-Johnston) is predicting Republicans could win 62 to 67 of the 120 House seats.

Democrats have raised far more in campaign contributions than Republicans and are funneling it to targeted districts. Campaign finance reports show President Pro Tem Marc Basnight (D-Dare) has raised $1.25 million and given $961,000 to the state Democratic Party to be doled out to Senate candidates. House Speaker Jim Black (D-Mecklenburg) has raised $1 million during this election cycle and contributed $500,000 to the party to distribute to his candidates. In contrast, House Minority Leader Leo Daughtry (R-Johnston) has raised $150,000 for House GOP candidates. The costliest state Senate race is in Charlotte, where Democratic Sen. Fountain Odom and Republican challenger Robert Pittenger together will spend more than $1 million. A handful of other Senate races probably will top $500,000.

Voter turnout likely will decide the outcome in many races. Most observers are projecting a turnout around 42 percent -- the same level as the previous two mid-term elections. Voter registration in North Carolina increased by nearly 160 percent between 1966 and 2002, from about 1.9 million to nearly 5 million, and the number of actual voters increased by almost 140 percent over the same period, from 813,000 to more than 2 million. In 1966, about 80 percent of registered voters were Democrats and 20 percent were Republicans. Now, 49 percent are Democrats and 34 percent are Republicans.


Monitoring the Economy

North Carolina retains top spot
in annual business climate ranking
For the second year in a row, North Carolina was judged by Site Selection magazine to have the nation's best business climate, a distinction earned largely because the state is considered a highly-desirable location by corporate real estate executives. Site Selection is considered the bible of corporate relocation executives.

North Carolina retained the top spot in the poll largely because it came in third in the magazine's annual survey of corporate real estate executives, which determines which states they consider to be the most pro-business. That survey alone makes up 50 percent of the total rankings. In the chart below, this is the "business climate" column.

States also are ranked based on the number of new factories and industrial facilities that each attracted. This is separated by total new and expanded corporate facilities for 2001; total new and expanded facilities for 1999 through 2001; total new and expanded facilities per one million residents for 1999 through 2001; and total new and expanded facilities per 1,000 square miles.

North Carolina ranked no higher than sixth in the number of new plants but its top business climate ranking pushed it to the top. Conversely, Michigan ranked No. 1 in each of the four categories on new plants, but site selection executives put it 12th in business climate, which pushed the state down to second place overall, behind North Carolina.

"This ranking shows that we're doing the right things to ensure long-term economic growth in North Carolina," Gov. Mike Easley said. "Our challenge is to make future growth translate into good jobs for all of our families, and strong investments in all of our communities. I'm confident that we're going to take the steps we need to accomplish this goal."

The magazine said site selection executives it interviewed said they were impressed that the North Carolina General Assembly had passed the Economic Stimulus and Job Creation Act. The legislation allows selected companies that create new jobs to receive cash rebates of up to 75 percent of the state income tax paid by workers in those new jobs. The magazine also cited enactment by the legislature of an extension of the carry-forward period for installments of the R&D tax credit from five to 15 years. Also contributing to North Carolina's top ranking was the certified site program, which accelerates project start-up time, reduces out-of-pocket expenses for companies initiating projects and fosters a pro-business environment. 
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Easley signs economic development legislation into law
At an Oct. 31 ceremony in the State Capitol, Gov. Mike Easley signed the N.C. Economic Stimulus and Job Creation Act (H. 1734), legislation that implements a job-development investment grant program that will enable the state to compete more aggressively in industrial-recruitment projects that otherwise would not consider North Carolina.

"We are taking a giant step this year toward bringing critical jobs and investments to our state," Easley said. "This measure is one tool that will help bring prosperity to all areas of our state at a time when the competition for good jobs and investments in our arsenal has never been more fierce. This new legislation, combined with our investments in education, the One North Carolina fund and our high quality of life makes North Carolina a very attractive place to do business."

The legislation, sponsored in the General Assembly by Rep. Bill Owens, Rep. Gordon Allen and Sen. John Kerr and Sen. David Hoyle, was a major economic-development priority of the governor and the state's Economic Development Board. The act authorizes up to 15 job development grants annually to strategically important new and expanding businesses and industrial projects, and targets the grants only to projects whose benefits exceed their costs to the state. Annual grant amounts will be capped at $10 million, and the legislation sunsets in two years.

"This legislation was scrupulously examined by the General Assembly and passed with bipartisan support," said Owens. "The act offers the possibility of new jobs at a time when we need them the most, and my colleagues in the legislature can be proud of the action we took this year to strengthen our hand in building North Carolina's future."

Under the program, grants will be negotiated and awarded by a newly created Economic Investment Committee, comprised of the state secretaries of Commerce and Revenue, the director of the Office of State Budget & Management, and two at-large appointees, one of each selected from the general public by the Speaker of the House and the President Pro Tem of the Senate. Grants to companies would be funded by up to 75 percent of employee withholding taxes for new jobs at a new or expanded facility, making the program essentially self-funding.

Grants may be made available for up to 12 years at the discretion of the committee. Twenty-five percent of grants to companies in more developed counties will help fund an existing state fund for rural infrastructure improvements. The legislation also made technical alterations to the state's William S. Lee tax-credit program to increase cost-effectiveness and target incentives to projects in less prosperous counties. The changes are projected to reduce program costs by up to $15 million annually by 2006, and savings are expected of $3.6 million in fiscal year 2003-04. 
  
Rural Center, banks, Golden LEAF create small business loan program
Officials from the N.C. Rural Economic Development Center, 19 banks and the Golden LEAF Foundation announced a joint effort known as the N.C. Capital Access Program that will provide $100 million in loans for small businesses in North Carolina. BB&T President Kelly King, chairman of the nonprofit Rural Center's board, said the 19 banks will make a total of $100 million in loans in all 100 counties over three to five years. Rural Center Executive Director Billy Ray Hall said the loans will range from $25,000 to $75,000 and average $50,000. A $4 million loan-loss reserve pool will support the loans, backed by a $3.4 million grant from the Golden LEAF Foundation, $400,000 from the Appalachian Regional Commission and $200,000 from the Rural Center. The Rural Center will place a portion of the money from the pool on deposit to help insure each loan made under the program, Hall said. King said the loan program would enable banks to make loans for small businesses that wouldn't otherwise get loans because they are deemed too risky to meet lenders' guidelines. An oversight committee that includes representatives from the Rural Center, Commerce and Golden LEAF will monitor the loans, King said.


Harris Corp. consolidating R&D operations in Durham County
Harris Corp., an international communications equipment company, said it will establish an R&D center in Durham County’s Keystone Business Park and create 100 new high-tech jobs. In addition, about 35 to 40 employees will be relocating from the company’s West Coast offices. Al Dukes, president of Harris’ Microwave Communications Division, said the company will consolidate the microwave division’s U.S. engineering resources from three West Coast locations at the new facility in Durham County. Dukes said the company picked North Carolina for the expansion because of its proximity to leading universities, low cost of living, wonderful climate and abundance of outdoor activities. Founded in 1895, Harris Corporation is an international communications equipment company focused on providing product, system and service solutions. The company provides a wide range of products and services for wireless, broadcast, network support and government markets. The company had $1.95 billion in sales in fiscal 2001 and has 10,000 employees in more than 90 countries. In addition to the North Carolina Department of Commerce, officials from both the Wake and Durham Chambers of Commerce and the Research Triangle Partnership worked together to recruit Harris.

Jobless rate falls for second straight month
North Carolina’s seasonally adjusted unemployment rate fell two-tenths of a point in September to 6.1 percent, the second straight monthly decline, according to the ESC. The decrease in unemployment was felt all across the state, with 90 of the 100 counties reporting lower jobless rates. Total unemployment actually fell 2.4 percent in September but the labor force grew by 5,400 as more job seekers began to feel confident about returning to the job market. Total nonagricultural employment grew by 600 jobs over the month, from 3,896,500 to 3,897,100. Service producing industries had the largest growth in employment, experiencing a net increase of 3,000 jobs. The largest increases were in wholesale trade (+1,600); health services (+1,300), and food stores (+500). Total manufacturing employment continued to decrease, losing 500 jobs over the month. The largest areas of decrease were tobacco products (-1,100), textiles, (-500) and furniture and fixtures (-300). There were, however, increases in printing and publishing (+700) and apparel and other textiles (+300). The U.S. unemployment rate also decreased to 5.6 percent in September, from 5.7 percent in August. One year ago the jobless rate in North Carolina was 5.8 percent. September was the third consecutive month that unemployment rates fell in the majority of counties. ESC officials credited seasonal factors, such as the return of faculty and others to schools, universities and colleges, as well as mild weather conditions favorable to the construction industry, as helping contribute to the drop in unemployment rates.  Unemployment rates for the metro areas for September, compared with August, were:
Asheville, 3.4 percent, down from 3.9 percent
Charlotte/Gastonia/Rock Hill, 5.6 percent, down from 6.1 percent
Fayetteville, 5.6 percent, down from 6.1 percent
Goldsboro, 5.0 percent, down from 5.7 percent
Greensboro/Winston-Salem/High Point, 5.5 percent, down from 6.1 percent
Greenville, 5.9 percent, down from 6.5 percent
Hickory/Morganton/Lenoir, 7.2 percent, down from 7.6 percent
Jacksonville, 5.1 percent, down from 5.6 percent
Raleigh/Durham/Chapel Hill, 4.7 percent, down from 5.2 percent
Rocky Mount, 9.0 percent, down from 9.5 percent
Wilmington, 5.6 percent, down from 6.0 percent


Monitoring State Government

State tax revenue exceeds budget in the first quarter 
The state's revenue picture is brightening somewhat, with total tax and non-tax revenues for the first quarter of the fiscal year running $242.8 million greater than the comparable year-ago period, according to data NCCBI obtained from the State Controller's Office. A good bit of that is coming from corporate income taxes, which totaled $209.7 million in the July-September period compared to $28.2 million in the same three months last fiscal year. Higher sales taxes also are contributing to the growing revenues, with $342.5 million collected in the first quarter of this fiscal year compared to $266.8 million in the year-ago period. However, the weak job market continues to cloud the state's revenue picture, which can be seen in individual income tax collections. For the quarter, the state expected to collect $1.855.3 billion but actually realized $1.842.2 billion. Total tax collections for the quarter amounted to $3.345.2 billion, about $376 million over the budget target of $2.969.5 billion. However, revenue from non-tax sources, including Treasurer's investments and the state's allotment from federal grants, were below target, leaving total receipts for the quarter at $3.518.4 billion compared to a budget of $3.331.4 billion. Actual expenditures also are below last year, according to the State Controller's Office. During the first quarter actual General Fund expenditures totaled $2.782.7 billion, which compares to $2.898.8 billion in the comparable year-ago period, a decline in spending of about $116 million or about 4 percent. 

DOT board awards $89 million in highway improvement contracts 
The N.C. Board of Transportation awarded $89.4 million in contracts for projects in 25 counties statewide at its October meeting in Raleigh. You might want to browse through this list below to spot highways in your area that are being improved. The board approved contracts to:
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 Modify the interchange at Interstate 95 and Keen Road at Four Oaks in Johnston County to allow access to I-95 from Hockaday Road. The existing ramps at Hockaday Road will be removed. W.C. English Inc. of Lynchburg, Va., was awarded the $4.8 million contract. Work will begin March 1 with completion scheduled in December 2004.
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 Widen 4.9 miles of Cliffdale Road from U.S. 401 to Reilly Road in Fayetteville to five lanes. Barnhill Contracting Co. of Tarboro was awarded the $15.8 million contract. Work begins Oct. 28 with completion scheduled in December 2005.
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 Widen Black and Decker Road from Cumberland Road to Peacock Street in Fayetteville to five lanes. A four-lane divided section will be built to extend Black and Decker Road from Peacock Road to U.S. 301 Business opposite Airport Road. Barnhill Contracting Co. was awarded the $7.9 million contract. Work began Oct. 28 with completion scheduled in September 2004.
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 Install median guiderail on three sections of Interstate 95 in Robeson County. Reynolds Fence & Guardrail Inc. of Indian Trail was awarded the $137,144 contract. Work will begin March 1 with completion scheduled 90 days thereafter.
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 Install median guiderail on 3.3 miles of U.S. 311 from Skeet Club Road to Eastchester Drive in Guilford County. Reynolds Fence & Guardrail Inc. was awarded the $84,918 contract. Work will begin by March 1 with completion scheduled 90 days thereafter.
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 Widen 0.7 miles of Mebane Oaks Road from I-85 to Fifth Street in Mebane in Alamance County to five lanes with wider outside lanes for bicycles. Triangle Grading & Paving Inc. of Burlington was awarded the $1.8 million contract. Work begins April 1 with completion scheduled in May 2004.


Also awarded were contracts to replace bridges over: Rocky Hock Creek on Rocky Hock Creek Road northwest of Edenton in Chowan County. Carolina Bridge Co. Inc of Orangeburg, S.C., was awarded the $2.3 million contract. Nahunta Swamp on N.C. 111 southwest of Eureka in Wayne County. Dillinger Inc. of Monroe was awarded the $728,876 contract. Fishing Creek on Fishing Creek Road southeast of Leggett in Edgecombe County. Dellinger Inc. of Monroe was awarded the $802,750 contract. Reedy Branch on Tommys Road west of Langston in Wayne County. Dane Construction Inc. of Mooresville was awarded the $500,291 contract. Turnbull Creek on Braxton Edge Road southwest of Ammons in Bladen County. Jesse McEwen & Sons Grading Inc. of Mocksville was awarded the $542,371 contract. Dan River on Hamilton Street in Eden in Rockingham County. Branch Highways Inc. of Roanoke, Va., was awarded the $4.5 million contract. Haw River on Hub Mill Road in Altamahaw in Alamance County. Dane Construction Inc. of Mooresville was awarded the $874,536 contract. Uwharrie River on N.C. 109 southeast of Uwharrie in Montgomery County. Dane Construction Inc. of Mooresville was awarded the $1.7 million contract. Railroad tracks of CSX Transportation on Polkville Road in Shelby in Cleveland County. Taylor & Murphy Construction Co. Inc. of Asheville was awarded the $1.6 million contract. South Muddy Creek on Vein Mountain Road southwest of Dysartsville in McDowell County. Miller Structures Inc. of Marion was awarded the $411,557 contract. 

The board also awarded contracts totaling $45.8 million to resurface 272.1 miles of primary and secondary highways in 15 counties. Included were contracts to resurface: 17.1 miles of U.S. 70 from the Wayne County line to Southwest Creek Bridge in Lenoir County. Barrus Construction Co. of Kinston was awarded the $4.4 million contract. 47.4 miles of primary and secondary highways in Duplin County including N.C. 111 from N.C. 11 to the Wayne County line, three sections of N.C. 903 and 12 sections of secondary roads. Barnhill Contracting Co. of Tarboro was awarded the $4.6 million contract. 15.5 miles of primary and secondary highways in Onslow County including U.S. 17 from the Jacksonville City limit to the end of the divided highway, two sections of N.C. 50 and two sections of secondary roads. Onslow Grading and Paving Inc. of Jacksonville was awarded the $3.5 million contract. 37.9 miles of primary and secondary highways in Sampson County including N.C. 24 from U.S. 421 to the Duplin County line, two sections of N.C. 41 and 11 sections of secondary roads. Barnhill Contracting Co. was awarded the $3.7 million contract. 40.8 miles of primary and secondary highways in Brunswick and New Hanover counties including N.C. 132 from south of Wilshire Boulevard to north of Hunters Trail in Wilmington and 11 sections of secondary roads in New Hanover and Brunswick counties. Barrus Construction Co. of Kinston was awarded the $5.2 million contract. 19.1 miles of primary and secondary highways in Pender County including two sections of N.C. 210 and two sections of secondary roads. Boggs Paving Inc. of Monroe was awarded the $2.3 million contract. 18.9 miles of N.C. 242 from N.C. 131 in Bladen County to U.S. 76 in Columbus County. Barnes Paving Co. Inc. of Lumberton was awarded the $2.9 million contract. 15.6 miles of N.C. 72 from N.C. 211 to N.C. 711 in Robeson County. Barnes Paving Co. Inc. of Lumberton was awarded the $1.6 million contract. 8.8 miles of U.S. 421/I-40 Business from Linville Road in Forsyth County to I-40 in Guilford County. APAC Carolina Inc. of Greensboro was awarded the $3.8 million contract. 10.6 miles of U.S. 321 from U.S. 321A to the Burke County line. APAC-Carolina Inc. of Concord was awarded the $2.6 million contract. 2.7 miles of U.S. 321A from U.S. 64 to Southwest Boulevard in Caldwell County. APAC-Carolina Inc. of Concord was awarded the $600,415 contract. 1.2 miles of the U.S. 74 Bypass from Oak Street to U.S. 74 Business west of Spindale in Rutherford County and 17.88 miles of U.S. 74 from the Polk County line through Rutherford County to the Cleveland County line. APAC-Carolina Inc. of Asheville was awarded the $6 million contract. 18.7 miles of U.S. 74 from the Tennessee state line to Mile Post 18.75 east of Old Murphy Road in Cherokee County. Harrison Construction Co. Inc. of Alcoa, Tenn., was awarded the $3.9 million contract. 


	SERVICE 
	OLD FEE 
	NEW FEE 

	Authentication:   

	Duplicate originals 
	$10 
	 $5 

	Corporations:   

	Application for Reserved Name 
	$10 
	$30 

	Application for Amended Cert. of Authority 
	 $50 
	 $75 

	Application for Certificate of Withdrawal 
	$10 
	$25 

	Cert. of Existence/Authorization 
	$5 
	$15 

	Cert. of Existence/Authorization (new web version) 
	$10 
	  

	Lobbyist:   

	Principal Registration Fee 
	$75 
	$200 

	Lobbyist Registration Fee 
	$75 
	$200 

	Notary:   

	Application/Reapplication for Commission 
	$30 
	$50 

	Securities:   

	Exemption notice/limited offering subject to Rule 1205(b) 
	$25 
	$150 

	Exemption notice for a Rule 505 transaction 
	$75 
	$150 

	Investment Adviser Representative Registration 
	$45 
	$75 

	Notice filing for a Rule 506 transaction 
	 $75 
	 $150 

	Securities Dealer Registration 
	$200 
	 $300 

	Securities Salesman Registration 
	$55 
	 $75 

	Trademarks:   

	Application Fee 
	$50 
	$75 



Secretary of State implements higher fees for business services 
Fees in six different program areas administered by the N.C. Department of the Secretary of State will rise beginning Nov. 1. Another change authorized by the General Assembly is that the Secretary of State’s office will charge different prices for the same service depending on whether it is done by paper or over the Internet. Starting Nov. 1, the department will charge $15 for a traditional paper certificate of existence for a corporation or existence of authorization for an LLC. However, the charge will only be $10 is the same certificate is ordered over the Internet. Above is the new fee schedule. 


Banking Commission approves acquisitions
The State Banking Commission approved the following applications at its October meeting: BB&T's acquisition of First South Bank FSB, Tallahassee Fla.; Capital Bank of Raleigh's acquisition of High Street Banking Co. in Asheville; Catawba Valley Bank of Hickory's acquisition of Northwestern Bank in Wilkesboro; First Bank of Troy's acquisition of Carolina Community Bank NA, Dillon, S.C.

Community colleges seek increased funding to raise faculty salaries
The State Board of Community Colleges has determined that raising faculty and professional staff salaries to the national average will be its top budget priority in the year ahead and submitted funding requests that include $95.7 million in new money over the next two years to meet that goal. North Carolina Community College faculty salaries how are at 79 percent of the national average. The board approved an expansion budget proposal that includes $19,019,670 in the first year of the biennium and $76,720,428 in the second for salary increases. System President Martin Lancaster said the dollar amount attached to the request is a large one, but he emphasized it reflects the true financial requirements for the System. "We are presenting our funding needs required to serve the new economy, it will be up to policy makers to make the budget decisions," he said. The community college system expansion budget, which was forwarded to Gov. Mike Easley, also asks for $27 million next fiscal year to cover a 5.5 percent enrollment increase, $23.8 million for staffing to handle remedial course instruction, $21.4 million to help cover expenses of community colleges that operate satellite campuses.

Names in the News

Three members reappointed to Ports Authority board
John C. Curry of Charlotte, Douglas A. Fox of Wilmington, and Derryl Garner of Newport were reappointed to the N.C. State Ports Authority Board of Directors. First appointed to the board in 1999 by former Gov. Jim Hunt, Curry was reappointed for a six-year term by Gov. Mike Easley. Curry recently retired as senior vice president of financing & controlling and CFO for Continental General Tire. Also serving on the board since 1999, Fox was reappointed for a third consecutive two-year term by Senate Pro Temp Marc Basnight. Fox is senior partner in the Wilmington law firm Yow, Fox and Mannen. Garner was appointed to fill an unexpired term on the board earlier this year by House of Speaker Jim Black, who reappointed Garner for a full two-year term. Garner has served as mayor of Newport since 1977.
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 Randy Overton, a GI specialist with Procter and Gamble Pharmaceuticals, was elected board chairman of the N.C. Technological Development Authority. Harlan Boyles, the retired state Treasurer now working with Lynch & Howard, was elected vice chairman.
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 Smedes York has been elected to chair the board of governors of the Capital City Club in Raleigh, succeeding Bill Cavanaugh. Peter Scott of Progress Energy is the new vice-chair.  New directors include Darleen Johns, Mark Wenick, James Carroll, A.P.Carlton, and Col. Richard Holden.  Retiring directors are Steve Zelnak, Mike Condry, Dr. Talbert Shaw, Ronald Gibson, and Don Kovitz.
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 Archie W. Dunham, chairman of the board of ConocoPhillips, was elected chairman of the National Association of Manufacturers at the group's semi-annual board of directors meeting in Washington, D.C, last month. Dunham, who succeeds Don Wainwright of Wainwright Industries, will serve a one-year term as chief spokesperson and leader of the nation's largest industrial trade group, founded in 1895. The NAM represents 14,000 member companies (including 10,000 small and mid-sized manufacturers) and 350 member associations serving manufacturers and employees in every industrial sector and all 50 states. NCCBI is the state affiliate of the NAM.
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 Earl Harper of Kinston, president of Evans Ford Inc., was sworn in Oct. 31 as a member of the Lenoir County Board of Commissioners. Harper is a member of the NCCBI Small Business Advisory Board. 


Milestones

Nine-term House member dies unexpectedly 
Rep. Larry Justus, R-Henderson, a nine-term Republican from Hendersonville who was running unopposed for a tenth term, died Oct. 20. He was 70. Justus chaired the House Appropriations Subcommittee for Public Safety and Justice, and drew attention this year for sponsoring an amendment to the House budget bill to block the use of public money for any required university reading assignment that promotes one religion over another. The bill, which was not included in the final budget, was aimed at a summer reading assignment at UNC-Chapel Hill. A Republican executive committee from Henderson, Transylvania and Polk counties was expected to name a successor to serve the remainder of his 2001-02 term, which ends on Dec. 31. The committee met Monday night in Asheville to discuss the possibilities. Justus' name will remain on the Nov. 5 ballot, and if he wins  the person named to fill his unfinished term may or may not be the person named to fill the 2003-04 term. That means there could be two successors to Justus' seat. Carolyn Justus said she would seek appointment to the House seat of her late husband.

[image: image13.png]


 Vernon James of Elizabeth City, who served in the state House for 26 years, died Oct. 21. He was 92. James, a potato farmer and produce supplier, was remembered as the leader of the "Kennel Club," a group that unified House Democrats so they party could return  Liston Ramsey as House Speaker after a coalition of Republicans and 20 Democrats threw him out of office in 1989. James served in the House for four years in the 1940s. He returned to the General Assembly in 1973 and was re-elected until he retired in 1994. 


Events

National conference on brownfields coming to Charlotte
The 2002 National Brownfields Conference will be held Nov. 13-15 at the Charlotte Convention Center. This year's conference will focus on the federal brownfields legislation that was signed by President Bush last January. This legislation marks the beginning of a new generation of brownfields redevelopment. The Brownfields 2002 conference will be larger and more diverse than ever before, and will provide an introduction to the new legislation given by those who had a hand it in its development. The program will include more than 75 different panel sessions, many mobile workshops, over 40 Marketplace of Ideas roundtable discussions, dozens of individual poster presentations, and an extensive Exhibit Hall. Within this diverse array, you will find virtually every aspect of the new legislation discussed, and the successes of previous brownfields projects explored. For registration and conference information, please visit the Brownfields 2002 website at www.brownfields2002.org.


Washington Watch

Issues update for November supplied by the NAM

Economy: Treasury Sec. Paul O’Neill on 10/16 told the NAM Board that the U.S. economy is progressing, though it’s uneven across sectors. He said the “doom and gloom” views of the U.S. economy are not supported by reality and data. O’Neill was unenthusiastic about the pitfalls of House Minority Leader Dick Gephardt’s (D-MO) call for $75 billion in new tax cuts, noting it is combined with a desire for new spending and other initiatives that threaten fiscal discipline. Sec. O’Neill has spent a lot time recently visiting manufacturing facilities around the country. The NAM has facilitated a number of these visits.

West Coast Port Shutdown: A federal judge 10/16 granted the Bush Administration’s request for a permanent injunction under the Taft-Hartley law to keep 29 West Coast ports open. An 80-day “cooling off” period began 10/8. That gives labor and management until 12/27, or thereabouts, to resolve their differences. The NAM is asking both sides to reach an agreement quickly for the sake of the long-term health of the U.S. economy. Member input was critical in helping the NAM relay the real-life impact of the closure to the White House. Visit www.nam.org/ports and urge your lawmakers to get involved on this issue.

Health Care: “Patients’ Bill of Rights” -- while both chambers have passed bills -- the Senate’s version far worse than the House -- intractability on the Senate side has contributed to the current stalemate; Mental Health Parity -- it remains unclear whether Congress will move ahead and make changes to the 1996 mental-health parity law. The Wellstone-Domenici proposal would expand the law to require equal coverage for a wide variety of mental-health conditions in any health plan that includes mental-health benefits; Liability -- the Senate didn’t pass a companion to medical-liability bill H.R. 4600 (Greenwood -- R-PA), which passed the House on 9/26. It would place reasonable limits on non-economic and punitive damages in medical liability suits, with sliding caps on attorneys’ fees; Look for all these issues to return in 2003. 

Energy: So far, no compromise bill language acceptable to a majority of both House and Senate conferees has been reached. Minority Leader Trent Lott (R-MS), a Senate conferee, admits that “the most controversial sections still have not been resolved.” Those issues include: 1) electricity restructuring, a key White House priority; 2) MTBE liability from underground storage tanks, a priority for House Republicans; and 3) hydroelectric language, a priority for many Western lawmakers. Although recent drafts omit Senate-passed climate change mandates, negotiators may approve NAM-opposed renewable portfolio standard provisions.

Terrorism Insurance: Negotiators reached a tentative compromise on their outstanding differences on 10/17, as negotiations went down to the wire. The proposed deal includes a payback provision, supported by House Financial Services Chair Mike Oxley (R-OH), enabling the Treasury Secretary to seek limited reimbursement from insurers for federal coverage. Lawsuits would be consolidated in federal court at both the pre-trial and trial phases. Unfortunately, Senate leaders caved in to trial bar pressure to leave terrorism victims prey to opportunistic lawsuits -- state laws would prevail in punitive-damages awards. The federal program would run from the date of enactment until 12/31/05. At stake are at least 300,000 jobs and more than $15.5 billion in construction projects. The Bush Administration strongly supports a temporary federal terrorism insurance backstop with liability protections for victims.

Clean Air Act: EPA, the Sierra Club, state agencies and industry are reportedly close to settling a suit (Sierra Club v. EPA) over the Maximum Achievable Control Technology (MACT) deadline for 80,000 facilities to submit detailed air-toxic permit applications. Under the agreement, individual industry sectors may face different deadlines, some as early as next May. This regulatory cycle began when EPA failed to meet its 5/15/2001 MACT “hammer” deadlines under the Clean Air Act for setting nationwide standards for industry sectors. Hence, state and local governments became responsible for setting their own emissions limits on a case-by-case basis. EPA initially declared a deadline of 5/15/04 for the more detailed applications, and then moved it to 5/15/03 under a proposed deal with the Sierra Club. This proposed settlement would force companies to file costly permit applications (at least $20,000 per facility) with states before EPA had even set related emissions standards -- making it nearly impossible to complete accurate applications.

Union Violence: Eliminating workplace violence may be difficult, according to testimony at a House Education and Workforce Subcommittee hearing on 9/26. In one instance subpanel members heard about a case where labor negotiations broke down three years ago, during which unions resorted to a riot that put eight replacement workers and guards in the hospital. Criminal acts included bomb threats, several actual bombings, a planned rocket attack and other acts of terror against employees. Other testimony dealt with government arbitration-system abuse. For example, an employee with a previous history of violence threatened to kill a coworker, his family and other employees. The victims lodged a complaint, an investigation took place, the employee was laid off and the police were informed. A grievance panel reinstated the employee with back pay. The employee sued for defamation. Facing more frustration, the company reached a settlement, which secured the employee’s resignation. Preventive legislation has not yet been introduced. 
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Text of NCCBI Chair Jim Hyler's remarks at the area meetings

These comments are non-partisan. I’m not being critical of either political party, but rather commenting on the state’s financial crisis from a business perspective. I think we’re all responsible for the situation that exists today.


To review where we are -- for fiscal ‘02 budgeted expenditures exceeded projected revenues by approximately $1.5 billion. This was addressed by the Governor invoking emergency powers to claim receipts that historically had gone to local governments, some significant spending cuts in some areas, and tax increases.

Last fall tax increases totaling approximately $1.2 billion were enacted by the General Assembly. NCCBI supported a sales tax increase but opposed the increase in the top marginal rate for individuals. Our support of a sales tax increase was related to the effort to keep our Triple A bond rating. More about that later.

This spring before the short session convened, NCCBI announced its opposition to any tax increases and stated the budget shortfall should be addressed by further reductions in spending. However, despite our efforts, there are some targeted tax increases for business in the current budget. Let me add that overall the business community fared reasonably well. We played a lot of defense and our success usually meant we stopped something. We do have a lot of legislators who are our friends and give us great support.

Let’s look at the fiscal ‘03 situation. Budgeted expenditures in the budget prepared last year exceeded projected revenues by approximately $1.6 billion. 

During the session just ended, the budget process evolved by separate budgets being prepared by the Governor, Senate and House. There were significant differences in the three budgets. The primary difference being $250 million in revenue from a lottery that was in the Governor’s budget. Of course, the lottery referendum bill was soundly defeated in the House. The Senate and House agreed on a budget and the Governor signed it on 9/30. That means  a quarter of the fiscal year had passed before the state had an official budget in place.

The budget includes non-recurring revenue totaling several hundred million dollars. These include monies diverted from the Highway Trust Fund that will be used for operating purposes, which was not the intended purpose, and savings on the refinancing of a portion of the state debt. Also, the budget contains $40 million of unspecified spending cuts. This means the fiscal ‘04 budget will be in a hole from the beginning. The budget also includes monies for the expansion of some programs, primarily in Medicaid and education. There are also funds for new programs.

While these may be good initiatives, I have to question including new programs when we have such a significant deficit.

Various reasons have been put forward for the revenue slowdown and depletion of the rainy day fund, such as the elimination of the intangibles and food tax, Hurricane Floyd, the large payouts as a result of two lawsuits the State lost, and of course, the weak economy.

Some elected officials and others in state government are saying there is simply not enough revenue to do all that needs to be done. My guess is there will be a lot of pressure in the session starting January '03 to increase taxes.

Speaking of next year, NCCBI is beginning to develop a legislative agenda.  We plan to look at the state’s tax structure and will likely make recommendations to make it more equitable and competitive. However, we are likely to oppose efforts to increase the overall tax burden on businesses and individuals in North Carolina.

Let me remind you that North Carolina’s corporate tax rate and the top individual marginal rate are the highest in the Southeast. This places our state in a competitive disadvantage in our business recruitment efforts and hinders the competitiveness of our existing businesses.

Now, let me throw some numbers at you.

A closer look at the state budget over the past 20 years tells quite a story. For fiscal ‘83, the budget totaled $3.561 billion, for ‘02 $14.309 billion, a compound annual growth rate of 7.20 percent. Compare this growth in spending to the average rate of inflation for the same period of just over 3 percent and the average yearly rate of population growth of around 1.6 percent. What you have is the state budget growing at a rate of some 2.50 percent greater than inflation and population growth combined.

From these numbers you can see the expansion of the budget beyond inflation and population growth.

This brings me to the Governor’s Efficiency Commission, which I chair. We’ve been in business for around 8 months. We reported several items, totaling around $45 million, to the Governor for consideration in his budget, of which $25 million were included and made it to the final budget.

We continue our work, with our final report due by the end of the year when we go out of business.

The genesis of the Efficiency Commission goes back to last fall after the tax increases were enacted. Several of our members suggested that the GPAC study of the early '90s be reviewed to see what unimplemented recommendations are applicable today. Last year’s suggestions were made in the context of the need to slow down the growth in state spending.

The GPAC study was a several million dollar project headed by KPMG. Some 350 specific recommendations were made. We are indeed reviewing these recommendations along with those from other efficiency commissions.

Contrast this to our situation today where there is no money available for outside consultants. The Commission is made up of 14 individuals who have fulltime jobs. We get some support from the State Budget Office staff to do analysis and research. Thus, we cannot be nearly as specific as GPAC.

Our report will be at a very high level making broad suggestions for ways to do things differently. We will recommend that resources be appropriated and a new panel appointed to do a more detailed study as to how to implement our broad recommendations and develop others.

Let me add that policy is off limits. We’re interested only in processes.

An overall comment about how state government is organized is that virtually every department and agency, and the community college and university systems are silos with all supporting and administrative functions contained in each individual silo. There are very few enterprise-wide approaches to provide services to the silos.  We think this offers a great opportunity to eliminate redundant processes. Of course, this kind of thinking represents change and a lot of courage will be needed to start in this direction and stay the course.

There are many ways our state can become more cost-effective and efficient, and a lot of them require difficult choices. We’re all going to have to make some sacrifices.

Our elected officials will have to make some tough choices. They come under intense pressure from special interest groups who believe the only way to provide for the needs of the people is to increase spending.

I think it would be unwise in this economic climate to continue to increase taxes to support these levels of spending. And we in the business community need to provide our elected officials with the support and backing they need to take tough stands and make the hard decisions - decisions such as eliminating outdated and duplicate programs, possibly reducing benefits in some programs, delivering services in a very different way and realizing that maybe we just can’t do everything we’ve done in the past.

As a specific example, do you know that 1 in 8 North Carolinians receive a Medicaid benefit and Medicaid is the fastest growing part of the budget?

We all agree that we live in a wonderful state. North Carolina is blessed with geography and resources and a quality of life second to none. And the great people of our state are among the best assets we have.

A lot of that is in jeopardy if we don’t act now to begin to stabilize our state’s financial condition. The recent downgrade of our bond rating by one of the rating agencies should be a wake-up call. North Carolina was one of only a handful of states with a Triple A rating. For decades we’ve been proud of our financial stability. To lose this cherished rating sends a signal that our financial house is not in order. We must work towards a more cost-effective approach to the delivery of government services and developing a structurally balanced budget. By structurally balanced I mean not relying on one-time, non-recurring sources of revenue.

I believe every cloud has a silver lining. I think this cloud presents a unique opportunity for our state to make some fundamental changes in the way government services are delivered. But again, courage and leadership are required.

We need your help. We in the business community must assume a leadership role on a number of fronts, and let me briefly repeat three: I just mentioned our need to stand with and solidly behind our elected officials on the tough decisions that should be made. We also need to take every opportunity to remind our elected officials that business and jobs are what drive our economy. We must be in a position to attract new jobs and make our existing businesses more competitive.

And finally we need to continue to work on improving our tax structure to make us more competitive with our neighbors. This would benefit all businesses and individuals in North Carolina.

If we all provide leadership in those areas, we can help get North Carolina back on track towards a prosperous future.

Thank you. 

End of email
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